

Lowestoft Town Council 

Meeting of the Allotments Sub Committee
Whitton Residents’ Hall, Hawthorn Avenue, Lowestoft, Suffolk, NR33 9BB

11:15 on 16 June 2022


MINUTES
Present: Cllrs Wendy Brooks, Andy Pearce and Elise Youngman (Chair)
In attendance: Shona Bendix (Clerk) and Lauren Elliott (Project and Committee Clerk)

Also in attendance: Betty Jarrod (Chair – Lowestoft and District Allotment Association)

Public: There were no members of the public in attendance (either in person or remotely via Zoom webinar)
1. Appointing the Chair of the Allotments Sub-Committee
Cllr Pearce nominated Cllr Youngman; seconded by Cllr Brooks; all in favour.

2. Welcome
The fire evacuation procedure and public right to report were explained, and the meeting was welcomed
3. Apologies for absence
Apologies had been received from Cllr Paul Page. Cllr John Pitts had not provided apologies and was absent. Cllr Pearce proposed approval of the apologies received; seconded by Cllr Brooks; all in favour.
4. Declarations of Interests and dispensations
There were none.
5. Public forum
There were no members of the public in attendance. Ms Jarrod had no comments at this stage.
6. Sub-Committee arrangements:

6.1 Membership of the Allotments Sub-Committee – Membership of the Sub-Committee was noted as follows: Cllrs Wendy Brooks, Paul Page, Andy Pearce, John Pitts and Elise Youngman.
6.2 Appointing the Deputy Chair of the Allotments Sub-Committee – Cllr Pearce nominated Cllr Pitts, subject to his acceptance; seconded by Cllr Brooks; all in favour.
6.3 Reviewing and adopting the Terms of Reference of the Allotments Sub-Committee – Cllr Pearce proposed adoption of the Terms of Reference; seconded by Cllr Brooks; all in favour.
7. The Lowestoft and District Allotments Association’s priorities and aspirations, and any support which may be required from Lowestoft Town Council

The Lowestoft and District Allotment Association (LDAA) would like toilets to be provided at the allotment sites and have found a compostable model which may be suitable, at a cost of approximately £1,000 per unit. Ms Jarrod will forward the details to officers. This will be considered at the next meeting and in the interim the Assets, Inclusion and Development (AID) Committee and the Climate Emergency and Ecological Committee will be asked to consider the cost, feasibility and environmental impact. The Clerk advised that Councillors are due to meet with a company on 23 June to discuss solutions for the provision of toilets, which could include the allotment sites.

Ms Jarrod reported that further asbestos had been exposed following excavations. The Clerk advised that the LDAA has the responsibility of managing asbestos. The Town Council provided assistance by arranging for a qualified company to carry out removal and disposal of asbestos exposed previously and this work had been completed. The Clerk cautioned against the LDAA handling the asbestos itself and advised it should be sampled and removed by a qualified organisation. Advice should be sought on the excavation of allotment sites. Officers can send sources of advice or training to Ms Jarrod. The Clerk recommended that membership to the National Allotment Association would provide access to specialist support. The LDAA should approach the Town Council with any specific areas of concern if it is struggling to deliver what it should under the lease. Ms Jarrod confirmed all tenants are members of the National Allotment Association.
The LDAA would like a communal area at Sussex Road allotments to support the sharing of tools amongst allotment holders. The Council’s support was requested in providing a safe access way for vehicles. Cllr Pearce requested Community Warden Paul Connew to obtain quotations and for a site visit to be arranged between Ms Jarrod, Mr Connew and members of this Sub-Committee.

Ms Jarrod advised that the waiting list for the north side of the town does not exceed four months, but is up to ten years in the south. The LDAA is working on increasing the provision at Kirkley Gardens. Some areas of the Water Lane site are not suitable for use as allotments and are being considered as a wildlife garden. Land at Clarkes Lane is being considered as a potential allotments site, but this would need to be progressed as a change of use, in line with legislation. The Town Council has carried out some community engagement and a community garden/orchard was not the most popular suggestion. Dedicated allotment plots may generate more interest. Cllr Pearce requested the Climate Emergency and Ecological Committee to consider a community liaison survey/meeting for potential allotment provision at Clarkes Lane. 
8. Planning/budgeting for capital investment in and maintenance of allotments, including potential expansion of the provision of allotments, community gardens and community orchards
This was included in the consideration of the previous item. The provision of toilets and improved vehicular access to the Sussex Road site will be considered as part of capital investment. The Climate Emergency and Ecological Committee will consider the expansion of the provision of allotments, community gardens and community orchards through community engagement.
9. The equality of opportunity and accessibility to the allotment sites and demand for plots

The Town Council has received a grant application to make improvements to the Water Lane site, including improving accessibility. Funding will come from the grant budget and the capital budget for allotments. Cllr Brooks would like consideration to be given to the equality of opportunity for other ethnicities. The LDAA does not request nationality details as part of its tenancy agreement but can make the agreement available in other languages.
10. Progressing an annual event with the Lowestoft and District Allotments Association

This will be discussed at the LDAA Committee meeting in July. The Clerk advised that the Council is organising an event to coincide with the national Great Big Green Week, which the LDAA were invited to attend. Cllr Pearce suggested organising a joint event/open day to promote the allotments and the community value of them. Ms Jarrod will discuss this with the LDAA as part of their Committee meeting and will liaise with the Deputy Clerk and the Office Administrator to take this forward. 
11. Renewal of the lease/management services agreement with the Lowestoft and District Allotments Association in 2023 (some aspects may be confidential)

To be discussed during the confidential session.
12. Date of the next meeting 
  Thursday 1 September 11:15am
13. Items for the next Agenda and Close
Ms Jarrod will email officers with any matters arising from the LDAA Committee meeting. Cllr Brooks noted that the consideration of the minutes of the previous meeting was not on the agenda and proposed approval of them; seconded by Cllr Pearce; all in favour. Officers will send Ms Jarrod the draft minutes of this meeting once available.
Cllr Pearce proposed moving the meeting into confidential session; seconded by Cllr Brooks; all in favour. Ms Jarrod was invited to stay for the confidential session. 
14. Resolution to close the meeting to the public
11. Renewal of the lease/management services agreement with the Lowestoft and District Allotments Association in 2023 (some aspects may be confidential) –The Clerk advised that the Council will take advice on current modern allotment agreements ahead of the next meeting. The LDAA will review the lease at its Committee meeting in July. Officers will check that the names of the sites are also now consistent between the Council and the LDAA. It was agreed to carry this item forward to the next meeting.
The Chair closed the meeting at 12:34.

Signed: ……………………………………………………
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